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Annual General Meeting 
Held on Thursday 25 May 2017
At Manchester Bridge Club
Present: 
Irene Davies (Chairman), Haidee Tattersall (Treasurer), Michael Newman (Secretary)
Michael Byrne, Rhona Goldenfield, Kath Nelson, Karen Sandler, Ann Thornton,
Ross Allen, Lance Bloohn, Celia Comrie, Kevin Comrie, John Currie, 
Stephen Halstead, Ken Hassell, John Holland, Gary Hyett, Bernard Kaye, 
Barbara Lewis, Joan Lewis, Steve Mattinson, Jeff Morris, Alan Nelson, 

Raymond Semp, Alec Smalley, Jeff Smith, Lilian Syme, Phillip Taylor, Sid Travers, Susan Triggs, Graham Winn, Adam Wiseberg, Judy Yates
1
Apologies for Absence: 
Diana Calvert, Barbara Eastabrook, Peter Green, Karen Jones, Rodney Lighton, Alan Mould, Karen Reissmann, Howard Stubbings, Janet Tolan
2
Minutes of last Meeting held 26 May 2016 and Matters Arising:

Two errors had been noted on page 7 in the original minutes.  Firstly the initials JH had been used instead of HT and secondly the 2015 – 2016 accounts had actually been audited by Stephen Halstead following Denis Robson’s heart attack.
3
Report of Officers: 

3.1 
Chairman (Irene Davies): 

· Manchester County finds itself in a reasonably healthy position in 2017.  Attendance at clubs overall is steady.  County competitions are well attended and Manchester players are prominent in competitions in the North and are always considered a force in National competitions.

· Our headline news this year must be John Holland’s well deserved induction into the European Bridge League’s Hall of Fame.  This will take place in June this year at the European Championships in Montecatini.  Congratulations to John.

· We have 3 officers retiring from their posts this year.  Michael Newman has put in 10 excellent years as the County Secretary.  Haidee Tattersall has done two years in what was a big job as treasurer and Ken Hassell has completed two years as Chairman of Selectors, a very delicate job.  Thanks to all of them for their hard work and selflessness. The County relies on the unpaid work of its officers.  I must send a big thank you to all our officers and others who give up their time to help ensure that everything runs smoothly in the County.

2016-17  Roll of Honour.

June 2016

Corwen Trophy  Manchester’s top placed finishers were Gillian McMullan & Neil Thomas, 31st out of 98.
Yorkshire Congress  Michael Byrne’s team were victorious. Michael also won the mixed pairs with Fiona Brown.
European Championships at Budapest.  John Holland played in England’s Senior team and Alan Mould coached the Open team.
Castle Pairs at Huddersfield  This event was won by Gillian McMullan & Neil Thomas.
July 2016
WBU Swiss Pairs  Rhona and Bernard Goldenfield were 3rd.
European Youth Pairs  Michael Byrne was the Non-playing Captain.
ACBL Life Masters in Washington  Ollie Burgess and Ed Levy finished 20th.
August 2016

Preston Summer Pairs  Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield won this event.
EBU Summer Congress at Eastbourne.

In the Swiss Pairs last year's winners Michael Byrne and Kieran Dyke finished fourth, with John Holland and Alan Nelson 13th in a field of 270 pairs.  Kath Nelson and Bill Hirst (ex Manchester) were second in the senior pairs, with Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield sixth.  Michael Byrne was second in the Tuesday Open Pairs with Jonathan Richards, and also second in the GCH Fox Championship Pairs with Ewa Kater.  Michael Byrne was second again in the mixed pivot teams with Mike Bell, Sarah O'Connor and Ben Norton, with Gary Hyett third with Ros and Geoffrey Wolfarth and Brian Senior.  And another second place, this time for Kath and Alan Nelson, Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield in the Senior Swiss Teams.  And finally a win for Michael Byrne in the midweek knockout teams with Tom Townsend, Alex Hydes, Sarah O'Connor, Tom Paske and Ewa Kater.  In the teams qualifier  Alec Smalley, Michael Newman, Toby Nonnenmacher and Alex Roberts did very well to finish fourth just behind John Holland playing with Ben Green, Sally Brock and Barry Myers and Gary Hyett playing with Howard Melbourne, Barbara Travis and Fiona Brown.  Michael Byrne playing with Kieran Dyke, Mike Bell and Fiona Brown qualified for the B final.
In the A final Gary Hyett's team won, with John Holland's team second, while Alec, Michael, Toby and Alex finished eighth.  In the B final Michael Byrne's team were third.

September 2016

Bolton Congress  Rodney Lighton, John Currie, Nicholas Greer and Neil Thomas won the Swiss Teams on Sunday for the second year running in a field of seventeen teams.  Third equal were Howard Melbourne, Barbara Travis, Alan Mould, Ollie Burgess and Ed Levy, Rob Myers, Laura Covill, Rob Dixon.  In the pairs Chris Hine and Stephen Ward finished second.  Rob Myers was third with Phil Godfrey of Yorkshire.  Rhona Goldenfield and Marianne Farr were second in the Ladies Pairs.
World Bridge Games  John Holland played for the England Seniors in this event.
Cumbria Congress  Best results were achieved by Joyce and Bill White with Tim and Babs Matthews of Cumbria who were second in the Swiss Teams, Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield with Joy and Irving Blakey were fourth and Bernard and Rhona again who were third in the Swiss Pairs.
October 2016

North Wales Swiss Pairs  Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield  won at Shotton on Sunday 9th October, John Holland and Tony Coley were third.
Chester Bowl  Most successful pairs were Lance Bloohn and Roger Hopton who were third in the consolation final and John Currie and Rodney Lighton second in the main final. 
Premier League  The EBU trial for the Camrose Trophy was played over three successive weekends in autumn 2016.  In the second division John Holland's team won gaining promotion to the first division.  Alan Mould's team were second also gaining promotion.  Gary Hyett substituted one weekend in Alan's team.  Michael Byrne's team finished fifth in the first division and stay up.
Lancashire Green Point Events  Lancashire held two one day green point events on the 29-30th October.  Congratulations to Kath and Alan Nelson who won the teams on Sunday at Blackburn with Jeff Smith and Jackie Pye of Lancashire. Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield were third in the pairs at Brierfield on Saturday and also third in the teams with John Currie and Rodney Lighton. 
November 2016

Seniors Congress  Congratulations to Kath and Alan Nelson winners in the pairs at the EBU Seniors Congress in Reading on 5th November.
Pendle Witch Pairs  About a dozen Manchester pairs went to Brierfield on Sunday 13th November for the enjoyable Pendle Witch Pairs.  Winners were Boris Ewart (making a rare appearance) and Peter Foster, with last year's winners John Currie and Rodney Lighton third and Andy Green and Janet Tolan fifth.  Peter Jones and Adam Wiseberg were second in the non-expert category.
Aviemore Congress  A few Manchester players went North to the Aviemore congress on the 12-13th November.  Winners of the consolation teams were Bill and Joyce White playing with Babs and Tim Matthews of Cumbria.  Second were Neil Thomas, Gillian McMullan, Dave Hammonds and Corrine Ross who were also second in the Swiss Teams.
Foundation Cup  Congratulations to Peter Foster, John Roberts, Neil Thomas and Gillian McMullan who won the teams event at Blackburn on Sunday 20th November.
December 2016

Llangollen Swiss Teams  Winners at Llangollen over the weekend of 3rd-4th December were Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield, John Holland and Jackie Pye ahead of Michael Byrne, Fiona Brown, Ciaran Coyne and Hugh McGann.  
Seniors  Seniors Trials took place at the West Midlands Bridge Club on 17-18th December.  John Holland and Paul Hackett were in the team which finished second.

Juniors  Junior teams played in the Channel Trophy in London from 16th-18th December.  Manchester's Alex Birchall was in the Under 26 team and Michael Byrne was npc for the U21s.  All the junior teams finished second in their respective events.

Blackpool Year End Congress  John Holland and Alan Mould won the Swiss Pairs on 28-29th December with overnight leaders Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield finishing fourth.  In fifth place were Kevin Higgins and Richard Acaster who also won the B category prize.  In the Swiss Teams on December 30th Peter Jones was second with Paddy Murphy, Liz Commins and David Stevenson.  Third and category B winners were Janet Tolan, Andy Green, Michael Wymer and Stephen Ward.  Haidee Tattersall won the C category of the teams with Olwen Renowden, Edward Jones and John Councer.
January 2017

Gold Cup Upset  Congratulations to Raymond Semp's team (Toby Nonnenmacher,  Jeff Smith and  Alan Nelson) who beat Brian Senior's number seven seeded team in a third round Gold Cup match at Manchester Bridge Club on Friday 6th January.
Simultaneous Pairs  Congratulations to Ken Hassell and Ian Kane who scored 73.58% playing at Marple Bridge Club on Wednesday 11th January finishing first nationally for the sixth time in one of these events.
Chester Congress   Rodney Lighton and John Currie were first equal in the Pairs final at Deva on Saturday 21st January, with Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield fourth.  In the consolation final Lance Bloohn and Karen Sandler were third.    In the Swiss Teams on the Sunday Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield, Kath and Alan Nelson won.
February 2017

Bridge Overseas Congress Lisbon  Joy and Irving Blakey made an excellent start in this event, winning the pre-congress pairs on 2nd Feb and the Swiss pairs on the 3rd-4th Feb.  They completed a successful holiday by finishing second in the Swiss Teams with Sandy Davies and Warner Solomon.

March 2017

National Pairs  A number of Manchester pairs went to Bradford on Sunday 12th March to play in the Northern heat of the National Pairs qualifying.  Only John Roberts and Pete Foster were successful, finishing second at Bradford after a big second session and qualifying for the national final.
Cumbria Congress  The Cumbria Congress is taking place over the weekend of 17-19th March.  In the Mixed Pairs on Friday Steve Mattinson and Pauline Lang won, with John Holland and Jackie Pye third.  In the Ladies pairs Joyce White was second playing with Babs Matthews.  Joy and Irving Blakey were third in the Championship Pairs.

Hubert Phillips - Manchester Final  Following on from Jeff Smith's team's (John Holland, Alan Mould, Jackie Pye, Sub Rhona Goldenfield) win in the semi-finals , Michael Byrne's team (Ollie Burgess, Fiona Brown, Hugh McGann) beat Sally Brock's team at Spondon on Saturday 19th March to set up a final featuring a majority of Manchester players for the first time since 1999. The final will be held at Manchester Bridge Club on Sunday 25th June.  Spectators will be welcome.
April 2017

Wrexham  The North Wales association held a Swiss weekend on 1st-2nd April at Wrexham.  Pat Burrows and Pauline Lang were second in the pairs with Jeff Morris/Tracy Capal and Peter Jones/Paddy Murphy joint third.  In the teams Gary Hyett/Tracy Capal with Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield won narrowly ahead of Peter Jones' team.
Easter Festivals  EBU events were held at London and Ilkley over Easter.  In the Northern event Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield won the mixed pairs, John Holland and Jeff Smith won the open pairs, both on Good Friday. John Holland/Alan Mould won the Swiss Pairs with Kath & Alan Nelson third. In the Swiss Teams  Bernard & Rhona Goldenfield, Kath & Alan Nelson won.  .  In London Ollie Burgess had an excellent result winning the pairs with David Bakhshi in a field of over 100 pairs.
EBU Spring Fours  The EBU's double elimination event is took place over the bank holiday weekend.  By Sunday evening (end of round 3) Marion Robertson's team including Michael Byrne and Toby Nonnenmacher's team including John Hassett and John Holland were once defeated.  They played each other in round 6, resulting in a narrow victory for Michael's team.  Michael's team then lost in the quarter finals to Zia.
Madeline Berney Swiss Pairs  Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield  won this pairs event  at Brierfield on Sunday 30th April.
3.2
Secretary (Michael Newman):
MJN reported that until 2011 the AGM of the Manchester County Bridge Association was held exclusively at Manchester Bridge Club.

Since 2012 the AGM has been held on a rotating 3 year cycle between Altrincham, Cheadle Hulme and Manchester Bridge Clubs.  The premises at Altrincham and Cheadle Hulme are of course exclusively on the ground floor.

However the gradually increasing age of those attending the AGM has resulted in difficulties in ascending the stairs to the first floor when the AGM is held at Manchester Bridge Club.

From a disability perspective it is clearly not satisfactory that members are not able to attend due to mobility issues.

Accordingly it has been decided that the 2017 AGM of the Association will be the last one to be held at Manchester Bridge Club.  Future AGM’s will alternate between Altrincham Bridge Club on a Wednesday in even numbered years or Cheadle Hulme Bridge Club on a Thursday in odd numbered years which are both located solely on the ground floor and will allow any MCBA member with mobility issues to attend in future years without encountering any problems with access to where the meeting is due to be held.

3.3
Treasurer (Haidee Tattersall):

HT circulated to all present a comprehensive Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2017 together with an Income & Expenditure Sheet for the year ended 31 March 2017.


There was a surplus of Income over Expenditure of £3,481. (2015 - 2016 £1,241 deficit).  The reserves to be carried forward were £15,882 (2015 – 2016 £12,401).  

P2P Income has risen by £489 which is a very positive sign as it shows that more Bridge is being played within the County.  The EBU collect P2P money each time bridge is played at a Club and from this pay a percentage back to the County. Also the EBU now pay us £5 for each person who joins the EBU directly as a member from our County and this has provided us with a further £235.  The League and Cup has this year made a profit of over £2,000 which is an improvement of more than £850 on 2015-2016; helped by an increase in the League entry fee from £25 to £35.  The increase in the entry fee for the GP Swiss Teams and the GP Swiss Pairs from £18 to £20 per player also resulted in an increase in income of more than £435 compared to 2015-2016.  The Manchester Congress managed to make a profit this year of £275 due in large part to the increase in the entry fee of £2.50 per day per player which resulted in an increase in income of more than £700 compared to 2015-2016.

ID thanked Howard Stubbings for auditing the accounts and expressed appreciation to HT in presenting the accounts in so clear a format.
3.4
League Secretary (Kath Nelson)

League 

67 teams initially entered (68 last year) which were placed them as follows: 

11 in Divisions 1 to 3, 9 teams in Divisions 4 to 4 and 7 teams in Division 7, total 67.  However one team in each of Divisions 2 and 3 subsequently withdrew leaving only 65 teams at the end of the season.
The downward trend in numbers continues 



2016 - 65 teams



2015 - 68 teams

2014 - 71 teams 

2013 - 75 teams 

2012 - 83 teams 

Cup
46 teams entered including 5 teams free from Division 6 and 5 teams free from Division 7.
The Cup & Plate finals took place at the end of April 

10 teams in the Cup final
9 teams in the Plate final
The online booking form is invaluable for entries and great for checking back Everyone seems accustomed now to entering their League results online. Jeff Smith is prepared to help with using the EBU program for the Cup next year which will then be fully automated up to the finals.  Thanks to him also for helping update the rules for the League & Cup. 


JS raised the question of whether it was appropriate for some teams to request duplimated boards for league matches.  After a discussion about the merits and pitfalls of this a show of hands indicated that two thirds of those attending had no objection to giving teams the option of continuing to use duplimated boards.
3.5
Membership Secretary (Karen Sandler)

KS explained that there have been numerous attempts over the last year to resolve the position regarding County affiliation with the EBU. The EBU only supply the MCBA with information about members whose primary affiliation is to Manchester. They adamantly refuse to recognise that we need information on members of Manchester for the processing of fees for the League. All avenues to obtain this information were explored, but issues relating to the Data Protection Act became insurmountable. 


KS confirmed that the number of players registered under P2P in MCBA currently stood at 1390.  This was more than sufficient to ensure that the number of EBU shareholders to which Manchester was entitled remained at its current level of 3.  (Under P2P 1201 members were necessary in order to be eligible to have 3 EBU shareholders.)

	P2P
	1299
	

	Junior
	36
	

	Direct Members
	55
	

	TOTAL
	1390
	


3.6
Tournament Secretary (Ann Thornton)

Ben Franks Trophy:

A perfect number of pairs, 26, meant that everyone played two boards against every other pair over two sessions at Manchester Bridge club on Sunday 27th November.  In a very close finish John Holland and Michael Byrne won, with Rodney Lighton and John Currie second, Alan Mould and Alec Smalley third and Nicholas Greer and John Parsons fourth.  These pairs qualify for the Corwen Trophy in June.   Andrew Jackson and Graham Campbell were the top placed intermediates, finishing in eleventh place.  John Holland has now won the event seven times, more than any other player. 

Thanks Jeff Smith for directing and to everyone involved in making this a very enjoyable day of bridge. 
Gazette Cup: 

There were 10 teams entered for the Gazette Cup this year with Stretford Bridge Club making their second appearance. Congratulations to the winners Manchester A (Alan Mould, & Michael Newman, Robert Myers & David Debbage, Catherine Draper & John Hassett, John Holland & Ollie Burgess) who would represent the county at the regional finals of the Garden Cities Trophy. Congratulations also, to the Altrincham team of Graham Campbell & Andrew Jackson, Karen Jones & Barbara Eastabrook, Adam Weisberg & Jonathan Engler, Sally Bray & Judith Dunkerley who won the trophy for the best intermediate team. Thanks go to Joan Lewis who directed the event so efficiently. 

Cantor Cup

The Cantor Cup event was very well attended by almost all newcomers. There were 25 pairs playing. The event was hosted by MBC and very well directed by Joan Lewis. Jeff Morris is to be congratulated for inviting so many new players, including 8 students, to participate in the event. This is very encouraging for the future. My thanks to Barbara Lewis who organised the event and to the Cantor family who fund it.  

Intermediate Events
All Intermediate events have been well attended. Everyone reported that they enjoyed the bridge.  June winners were Andrew Mills and David Welsh and the Autumn event was won by Margaret Kelly and Liz Downie. A new venture, Intermediate Swiss Pairs was held at MBC on Sunday 9th April. This event was well supported and again very much enjoyed by players. The winners were Jackie Lowrie and Annie Curtis. The event was well directed by Joan Lewis and organised by Susan Triggs supported by Graham Winn . 

3.7
Congress Secretary (Irene Davies)

Congress took place on the 7th and 8th of January at the Marriott V&A hotel.
· There was a good attendance. In the main event there was 73 pairs and 38 teams (the best teams numbers since 2003).30 pairs attended the non-expert events.

· The increased cost of entry did not affect numbers.

· We made a profit on the event for the first time since 2003. (£279)

· We have booked the V&A for next year. (6th and 7th January). The cost for the room has increased to £1700 per day. That is a £200 increase overall. We have no plans to increase entrance fees to the event in 2018.

· We have an EBU licence for 2018 and it is advertised on the Calendar of the EBU website.

· ID has asked Sarah Amos to direct again in 2018.  However it was subsequently found that Sarah had agreed to direct the West Midlands congress.  ID would approach Neil Morley who was moving from Surrey to Cheshire to direct in Sarah’s place.
Issues

Space 

Because of increased numbers we set out the room with tables at an angle for ease of movement. If we have similar numbers next year we will do this again. If we continue to get higher numbers we should look at other venues in the City Centre. 

Timings

We have agreed that the Saturday break will be shortened to 2 hours. We will make the Sunday break at 45 minutes, so that players from outside Manchester can catch trains home. On the leaflet we should suggest that players either bring sandwiches or use local shops or the hotel. 
Publicity

The commercially produced leaflet will again be produced. 

Directing

Our Congress clashes again with the West Midlands Congress in 2018. I have asked Sarah Amos to direct ours. Joan Lewis will do the Saturday non-experts, Graham Winn will do the Sunday Non-experts and Gordon Bickley will be asked to help out for the teams on Sunday.
There were complaints from a number of players in the main final about the slowness and unnecessary complexity of the movement. The TD put this down to using Barometer scoring. We agreed to do away with barometer scoring in the final and have a simpler movement. We will maintain the same format for the teams.

3.8
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)

National County League Finals
On Sunday 10 July 2016 the National Finals for the 2015 winners of the inter-county teams of eight leagues were held at Coventry Club.
Manchester won the A division final for the second year running.  
The team was: 
Michael Byrne / Michael Newman  (+44)

Alec Smalley / Tom Slater               (+31)

Alan Mould  / Rodney Lighton.        (+23)

Kath / Alan Nelson                          (+16)

They held a small lead over Avon and Warwickshire at half time, but pulled away to win comfortably in the second half.  
Presidents’ Cup

This was held at Bradford Bridge Club on 18 and 19 June 2016.
Manchester won the President’s Cup with 8 teams participating finishing a huge 27 VPs ahead of Lancashire.  The teams were:  Saturday:  Raymond Semp & Toby Nonnenmacher, Alec Smalley & Tom Slater, Michael Byrne & Gary Hyett, Michael Newman & John Currie; Sunday Raymond Semp & Toby Nonnenmacher, Alec Smalley & Tom Slater, Michael Byrne & Michael Newman, Kath & Alan Nelson.

Derbyshire Match

East Midlands Bridge Centre, Spondon hosted this fixture on 3 July and Derbyshire defeated the Manchester team by 34 IMPS.  The Manchester team was Tricia Blum & Simon Townsend, Victor Ridding & Janet Tolan, Barbara Eastabrook & Adam Wiseberg, Chris Baker & Jim O'Neill, Liz & Stephen Halstead, Graham Campbell & Lindsay Barnes.
Northern League

The final round of inter county matches for this season took place on Saturday 8th October.


In the A Division of the Northern League Manchester retained their title although they finished only 9 VPs ahead of Yorkshire 2.  This was the third year that Manchester had fielded two teams in the A Division.  During the season the A1 team were represented by Alec Smalley (4 matches), John Holland (3 matches), Alan Mould (3 matches), Michael Newman (3 matches),  Michael Byrne (2 matches), Gary Hyett (2 matches), Ollie Burgess (2 matches), Tom Slater (2 matches), Kath & Alan Nelson (2 matches), Toby Nonnenmacher (2 matches), Neil Thomas & Nicholas Greer, Irving Blakey & Joy Blakey and Rob Myers. 

In the B division Manchester won the division for the first time since 2012.  During the season the B team were represented by Neil Thomas (3 matches), Eve Lighthill (2 matches), Ken Hassell (2 matches), Joyce and Robert Jones (2 matches), Sylvia Massey & Herbert Potts (2 matches), Gillian McMullan (2 matches), Nicholas Greer (2 matches), Howard Stubbings & Dhun Daji, Chris Hine & Stephen Ward, David Olliver & Sid Travers, Peter Jones & Barbara Lewis, Steve Mattinson & David Pennington, Roger Hopton, Pete Foster & John Roberts.
In the C Division Manchester finished last out of the seven teams.

Tollemache

In November the Manchester Tollemache team (John Holland & Gary Hyett, Alan Mould & Ollie Burgess, Michael Byrne & Michael Newman Alec Smalley & Tom Slater) struggled but managed to just scramble into the second qualifying place well behind Berks & Bucks who won their nine team qualifying group.  Rhona Goldenfield  was NPC.  
In the final held in February the Manchester team (John Holland & Alan Mould, Catherine Draper & Andrew Woodcock, Michael Byrne & Michael Newman, Alec Smalley & Tom Slater) finished a disappointing sixth out of eight teams.
3.9
Green Point Secretary (Rhona Goldenfield)

In the GP Swiss Teams held on Sunday 24 July 2016 the attendance was 26 tables.  The event had been won by Kath Nelson & Jeff Morris, Alan Nelson & Jeff Smith.
The Green Point Pairs on Saturday 4 March 2017 had an attendance of 25 tables.  The joint winners were Marianne Farr & John Morrell from Lancashire and Alan Nelson & Jeff Smith.

RG again paid tribute to the amount of work which Joan Lewis does in the running of these events.
3.10
Chairman of Selectors (Ken Hassell)

The committee (Ken Hassell, Alan Mould, Steve Mattinson, Roger Hopton, Michael Newman) have met five times since the AGM of 2016. In these meetings they have selected teams for the Northern League for the four sessions (A1, A2, B, C divisions), the Derbyshire Match, the Presidents Cup, the Tollemache Qualifiers and the Tollemache Final. At their last meeting, because Manchester won both the A and B divisions of the Northern League, the selectors nominated the teams to play in Coventry in those divisions in the National Inter League Finals.

It has been no different this year in the difficulty of obtaining the flexibility in choosing teams for the Northern League with the many other calls on the players time. However, it is pleasing to note that it has always been possible to put out an A2 team. The committee have endeavoured to find volunteers to play for the county and have circulated the participating bridge clubs with some success. The committee have a strong brief from the association re the selection procedures but it would still like further guidance re the C Division. Consequently, this is to be raised at the AGM.
On a personal note KH noted how much he had enjoyed his three years on the committee and would particularly like to thank the other selectors for their full support over this period.

After KH had presented his report AN suggested that there be a period of quarantine of say one year after a pair leaves one county before being considered for selection for their new county.  KH replied that the Selection Committee’s remit for the Tollemache was to pick the strongest team available regardless of how recently the affiliation of one pair might have changed.


AN then made a formal proposal that in the light of recent events that the terms of reference of the selection committee for selecting teams are changed.  He proposed that “selections should be reviewed subject to performance in and attendance at a number of county events”.  This proposal was heavily defeated by 20 votes to 7 with 3 abstentions.
3.11
Publicity Officer (Jeff Morris)


David Adelman appeared on BBC Breakfast TV on Sunday 4th December 2016 following an article in the Times on Saturday 3rd December 2016.  He was asked three main questions:-

Firstly, what would he say to the idea that Bridge can help children at school.  He quoted the small-scale study commissioned by the EBU and carried out by a local educational psychologist, whose findings included:-


1
That Bridge helps with focus and concentration


2
That it resulted in better speaking and listening skills


3
That it encouraged children to be more tolerant of others


4
That it appeared to help children with social and emotional problems

Secondly, he was asked to comment on how Bridge affects behaviour.  His response was to tell his own story of having taught Bridge to thousands of children and not having experienced major behaviour or attitude problems.  He also related having worked with up to 140 pupils simultaneously and single-handedly at training sessions with no problems and handling a hall full of nearly 200 children at a tournament at which the stress was felt more by bemused onlooking parents (who had no concept of what their children were actually doing) but not by the children, who were just having fun.


Finally, he was asked what is so special about Bridge for children.  He focused on the collaborative aspects of a team game.  He said that, unlike other card games or chess, where the focus is on individual ambition, Bridge brings people closer together as teammates, working together for a common goal.

3.12
EBU Shareholders (Michael Newman, Sid Travers, Rodney Lighton)

Michael Newman had attended the EBU AGM held on Wednesday 23 November.  
Jeff Morris had attended the EBU Shareholders meeting held on Thursday 11 May 2017.  JKM reported on the following:-

1
That the EBU was not providing funding for the Commonwealth Nations event to be held in Australia.

2
EBED had had its budget cut.
3
The sum of £200,000 had been spent in the campaign for the recognition of Bridge as a sport.


4
Fantoni and Nunes had appealed against their conviction for cheating.

3.13
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison (Jeff Morris)

Manchester University reached the Quarter Final of the Portland Bowl.  Three students have been sponsored by the County to attend a Tournament Directors training course in Huddersfield in the summer.  In recent months the students have organised a Bridge marathon in aid of The Wellspring, which is a local charity based in Stockport raising over £650.

There was no Junior Teach In during the summer of 2016 but there was a Junior Youth Weekend at Cheltenham Bridge Club over the weekend of 8 and 9 April 2017 to which three students and a mother and daughter from the Manchester Bridge Club attended.
4
Player of the Year


The Player of the Year award for 2017 had been jointly won by John Holland and Alan Mould.

In the Intermediate category the award had been won by Adam Wiseberg.
5
Election of President

Michael Byrne proposed that Eve Lighthill be re-elected as President.  The motion was seconded by Ann Thornton and passed on a show of hands.
6
Election of Executive
6.1
Chairman


Irene Davies
Proposed by Haidee Tattersall and seconded by Kath Nelson.

6.2
Vice-Chairman


Michael Byrne

Proposed by Ann Thornton and seconded by Karen Sandler.

6.3
Secretary


There had been an expression of interest in taking on this role following Michael Newman stepping down after 10 years in the post but his successor could not be announced at this stage.
6.4
Treasurer


Peter Green had agreed to take over as successor to Haidee Tattersall.

Proposed by Michael Byrne and seconded by Rhona Goldenfield.
6.5
Membership Secretary


Karen Sandler
6.6
Tournament Secretary


Ann Thornton
6.7
Congress Secretary


Irene Davies
6.8
Match Secretary


Michael Byrne

6.9
League Secretary


Kath Nelson
6.10
Green Point Secretary


Rhona Goldenfield

7
Election of Other Officers

7.1
Publicity Officer


Jeff Morris

7.2
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison Officer


Jeff Morris

7.3
Auditor


Howard Stubbings
7.4
Selection Committee


Ken Hassell was stepping down from the Selection Committee.  

The other four selectors – Alan Mould, Michael Newman, Roger Hopton and Steve Mattinson were happy to stand again.  Adam Wiseberg put himself forward to serve on the committee and there being no other nominations he was duly elected.
The selection committee for 2017 – 2018 would therefore be:-

Alan Mould

Michael Newman

Roger Hopton

Steve Mattinson

Adam Wiseberg

7.5
Conduct Committee


Lindsey Barnes


Ian Kane


Eve Lighthill


Alec Smalley


Sid Travers

7.6
Disciplinary Committee


Joy Blakey

Rod Franks


John Holland


Rodney Lighton


Kath Nelson

7.7
EBU Shareholders


Sidney Travers was retiring as one of the three Manchester EBU Shareholders.  Jeff Morris was keen to return to being a Shareholder.  There being no further nominations he was duly elected.  Thus the three Manchester shareholders for 2017 – 2018 would be:-

Michael Newman


Rodney Lighton

Jeff Morris

7.8
Tournament Committee


Ann Thornton as the Tournament Secretary would continue as Chairman of the Tournament Committee.

The 13 members of the 2017 - 2018 committee would be:-

Ann Thornton

Michael Byrne

Kevin Comrie

Irene Davies


Rhona Goldenfield


Barbara Lewis


Joan Lewis

Rodney Lighton


Alan Mould


John Roberts

Jeff Smith


Haidee Tattersall


Susan Triggs

7.9
Handbook Editor

Graham Winn
8
Selection of players for C Division of Northern League
The current unwritten policy of the selection committee is to allow as wide a number of players as possible to be selected for the C Division.  The selection committee seek guidance on whether to continue in this manner or seek to try and win the C Division as we do the A and B Divisions even if this means giving fewer people an opportunity to play.

After a lively discussion it was agreed that the Selection Committee would have a remit to choose a more competitive C team for each of the four rounds of the Northern League even if this meant that fewer players would be chosen.

However it was suggested that there was a good case for Manchester selecting two C teams ie C1 and C2 in future years and the Selection Committee would investigate this possibility during 2017 – 2018 with a view seeking ratification of this proposal at either the Spring 2018 Council meeting or the AGM at Altrincham Bridge Club in 2018.  Of course there was no guarantee that the Northern Bridge League would agree to Manchester having two C teams because it was possible that logistically some venues might have difficulty in accommodating two extra tables.

9
Any Other Business

None

10
Date of Next Meeting


Wednesday 23 May 2018 at Altrincham Bridge Club.

The meeting closed at 10:45 pm.
